Claypath and University Medical Group

Patient Participation Group

Notes of the meeting held on Thursday, 30th January, 2020, at 6.00 p.m., Conference Room, University Health Centre, Green Lane.

PRESENT:

Gillian Bevan

(General Manager)

                               (Chair)

Dr Andrew Kent
(GP Partner)
Tracy Watson
(Deputy General Manager)
Alan Bilsborough

Rob Catty

Sarah Cotes

Barbara Fox

Robin Harris

Carole Lattin

Jean Williamson

Peter Wilkins

Amelia McLoughlan (Weflare Liberation Officer, Durham Student Union)

Francesca

(2nd year student, St Mary’s College)

Karina


(2nd year student, St Mary’s College)

APOLOGIES:
Paul Briggs

Robert Feasey
Marion Holloway

1.
Membership


It was noted that Professor Anthony Bash had resigned from the Group as he had been unable to attend meetings due to work commitments. This left the Group with 16 patient members. 
2.
Notes of last meetings
2.1
Practice and PPG members meeting held on 10th October, 2019
The notes of the above meeting were agreed as a correct record.

2.2
PPG members only meeting held on 5th December, 2019
The notes of the above meeting were agreed as a correct record.
3. 
Matters arising from above meetings
3.1
Engaging with Student patients 
Gillian indicated the importance of having student input into Patient Participation Group (PPG) discussion given over half of the practice’s registered patients were students.  The meeting was, therefore, delighted to welcome Francesca and Katrina, 2nd year students from St Mary’s College, whom Amelia McLoughlan as Welfare and Liberation Officer, Durham Student Union, had encouraged to attend.  Francesca and Katrina, as well as Amelia, were invited to comment on students’ experience of the practice. 

Discussion initially focused on the student registration process. They commented that the majority of students registered with the practice as Freshers and were unsure what registration with the practice actually meant.  It was suggested that the practice work with student representatives to develop information which explained the registration process and answered “Frequently Asked Questions” e.g. Do I need to register in Durham?  How do I access and use GP services?  How will my GP records from home transfer?  Can I go to see my home GP in the holidays?  How do I book appointments on-line?, etc.

The meeting then discussed students’ experience of practice service provision.  The practice was generally regarded as very helpful.  The main concern appeared to be continuity of care for students with longstanding health problems who needed to book regular follow-up appointments and who had difficulty in seeing the same GP.  Tracy explained that if a patient needed to be seen “today” there was no guarantee they would see a specific GP. Patients who required regular follow-ups, however, could book ahead on-line to see a specific GP.  The practice recommended, however, that patients picked a couple of GPs to see as the practice’s GPs divided their time between both sites and some only worked part-time.  It was acknowledged that NHS services, especially secondary care, did work differently in different parts of the country which students found difficult when transitioning to another area.

The meeting queried whether students could only be seen at the University Health Centre.  It was noted that as the  University Health Centre was geared up for young persons’ health they were predominantly seen there.  All practice registered patients, however, could be seen at either site.

The meeting then discussed how information could be made available to students.  It was noted the practice handed-out information at Fresher registration sessions and College Roadshows e.g. practice leaflets, “How to use our Services” leaflet, Practice News Bulletin specifically for students with information on NHS App, Patient On-line, Care Navigation and Repeat Prescriptions.


It was suggested that the practice liaise with each individual College Welfare Officer or Publicity and Communication Officer.  It was noted, however, that the University had in the past blocked the practice from directly communicating with each college as they did not wish to be seen as promoting our practice when others in Durham might also be interested in registering students.  Amelia McLoughlan, therefore, proposed that the practice pass information to Durham Student Union (DSU) who would ensure it was made available to the student body.


In addition to producing fact sheets and information for students it was proposed that:

- the practice designate a “Student Liaison Officer” to liaise with each college;

- a notice be displayed on each college noticeboard on how to access practice services; 

- the practice website be promoted as a source of information for students on how to
  register with the practice and access services – it was proposed that a FAQ section be 
  added to the registration page;


- the practice promote the fact that it specifically catered for students at the University

  Health Centre;


- the University/DSU contribute short articles for inclusion in the practice’s quarterly News

  Bulletins.

3.2
Claypath and University Primary Care Network (PCN)
Gillian reported on the work the Claypath and University Primary Care Network (PCN) had undertaken since establishment as a single-practice PCN on 1st July, 2020:
(i) Governance

The PCN had held monthly meetings, chaired by Dr Panke as Clinical Director, and 
attended by all other GP Partners, Dr Mike Smith (Salaried GP) as Deputy Clinical Director, Gillian Bevan, Tracy Watson, and Andrea Picton (Nursing Team Leader).

     (ii)  Recruitment
           The PCN had 100% funding to employ a Social Prescriber Link Worker and 70%

funding to employ a Clinical Pharmacist.


Faith Walkwell took up post as Social Prescriber Link Worker (full-time) from 

 
3rd February, 2020.  This was a new role in primary care to empower patients to 


take control of their health and well-being and to help link socially isolated and 


vulnerable patients to sources of support in the community.  Along with other 

newly appointed PCN SPLWs, Faith was to receive specialist training in her 


first few weeks organised by Public Health, Durham County Council, and the Health 


and Well-being Programme.  She would also be shadowing staff in the practice and 


out in the community as well as undertaking asset mapping and networking with 


other SPLWs.  The aim was for the SPLWs to start seeing patients from


24th February, 2020.


Amelia commented that it would be useful for the PCN SPLW to refer patients to 


University support services including the Chaplaincy which had links with local 


churches and community support groups.  There was also a lot of community 
based initiatives the majority of which could be found on Durham County Council’s LOCATE site.


Sarah Cotes enquired whether the post was to be evaluated and whether there would be a support group for the post in the practice. Gillian confirmed that the post would be evaluated from the outset and that key staff had been identified to support the role.   It was noted that the role did not have a budget but that the SPLW should be

able to source financial support/benefits if patients were unable to pay community support service charges. 

The PCN had also recently appointed a full-time PCN Clinical Pharmacist.  It was noted that the successful application was likely to take up post in March/April, 2020.  Gillian indicated that this pharmacist support was additional to the practice’s current practice pharmacist support, Helen Beaumont, who worked two days per week.  The key responsibilities of the PCN Clinical Pharmacist would include face to face medication reviews, management of patients with chronic disease/poly-pharmacy, improving practice systems for safer prescribing, medicines optimization, etc. 

(iii)
Networking
           The PCN had established a Student Mental Health Group which included 


representation from the University, University Counselling Service, Tees Esk and


Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust, Community Mental Health Services, Talking


Changes and IAPT.  Invitations had also recently been extended to Amelia 


McLoughlan to represent students, representation from the Eating Disorder 


Service, Mental Health Commissioning, and the Police.



To-date the group had met twice and discussed the following:-

· referral pathways (of each service);

· primary care CPNs – a CPN is to be based at the University Health Centre

from 18th February, 2020, to support practice GPs with their current mental

health workload;

· arranging a Mental Health Workers Network meeting – to be held on 

18th June, 2020, for 50/60 delegates;

· establishing a Student Welfare building in Durham – to also accommodate 

general practice provision. 

Amelia indicated that she was keen to be included in the Student Mental Health Group discussion.  She commented that she had recently attended Parliament to discuss student mental health “Student Emotions” and the launching of an University Mental Health Charter with procedures/protocols/values to address student mental health.  Central funding for the Charter, to which Universities would be expected to sign-up, had yet to be determined.
3.3
Patient Participation Policy

Carole Lattin commented that practices had submitted copies of their Patient Participation Policies to the Clinical Commissioning Group by end October, 2019.  These had then been shared out for Patient Reference Group (PRG) members to review as good, adequate, poor, etc.  Carole and Sarah had both had copies of other practices’ Patient Participation Policies to review which were of varying merit.  Carole commented, however, that the PRG member reviewing Claypath’s policy had indicated that it was good.  The reviews were to be shared at the PRG’s next meeting in February, 2020.
Carole referred to the practice’s policy having been jointly developed by the PPG and practice and approved by the Partnership before submission.  She mentioned that PPG members had been concerned that there was no recommendation for any out of pocket expenses for anyone on the group who might need such support.  The practice had indicated, however, that it was prepared to consider requests for reimbursement of expenses as they arose.  This had been discussed at the last PPG members only meeting where it was suggested the practice develop an expenses claim form.  Carole indicated that Gillian had, therefore, drafted a form.  Dr Kent commented that the draft form was to be taken to the next Partnership meeting (25th February, 2020) given Partners had previously rejected establishing a fund for use by the Patient Participation Group.

Rob Catty commented that at the end of the last meeting he and Robert Feasey had further discussed how the practice valued the Patient Participation Group and wondered whether there would be merit in arranging a social meeting for Partners and PPG members to get to know each other.  Dr Kent and Gillian agreed to take this proposal to the next practice meeting for consideration. 

For information, Carole tabled a copy of a very impressive publication produced by the PPG of a practice in Lanchester for which they had been successful in bidding for a grant to enable it to be circulated to all their patients.  The document included information on local activities and support available to local residents to help combat loneliness and isolation.  It was agreed to discuss this with the PCN’s new Social Prescriber Link Worker.
3.4
Surgery refurbishment – Claypath Medical Centre/University Health Centre


      (i)
Claypath Medical Centre

It was noted that the practice continued to refurbish the Claypath Medical Centre


with the following work having been undertaken since the last meeting:

· replacement of two bay windows;

· conversion of nurse office into clinical room;

· redecoration of Practice Nurse room;

· upstairs waiting room seating reupholstered in wipeable fabric to conform 

with control of infection guidelines.


After Easter it was also planned to replace the carpet in the downstairs reception/


waiting room and throughout the downstairs corridor with washable non-slip vinyl.

The work was expected to take a week during which time the majority of services would be transferred to the University Health Centre.  Limited sessions would continue to take place the Claypath Medical Centre during this time. Notices would be displayed at the Claypath Medical Centre and on the practice website to inform patients when the works were taking place. 

(ii) University Health Centre

Gillian reported that the works at the University Health Centre last summer, to replace the downstairs flooring with vinyl, had overrun due to the discovery of low-grade 
asbestos in some flooring and then had to be postponed when the students returned in the autumn.  It was now planned to complete the replacement flooring in the downstairs corridors, waiting areas, and reception in March, 2020, and largely during the University Easter vacation.

4.
Claypath Medical Centre, Annual Patient Satisfaction Survey (February, 2020)

Gillian indicated that the annual patient satisfaction survey at the Claypath Medical Centre was to take place during the fortnight commencing 3rd February, 2020.  A copy of the survey questionnaire had been sent out with the agenda.  She thanked those members of the Patient Participation Group who had kindly agreed to help hand out the survey questionnaires.
5.
 North Durham Patient Reference Group

Carole indicated that the North Durham Clinical Commissioning Group Patient Reference Group had not met in January, 2020, due to the CCG being in purdah prior to the elections in December, 2019.  She, therefore, had nothing to report to the meeting from the Patient Reference Group. 
6.
Practice Partners and Staff starters/leavers/changes
a)
Nursing staff
1 X Phlebotomist (Part-time)          -  Melanie Baker took up post on 6th January,

appointed                                           2020, working 22 hrs p.w.
1 X Practice Nurse (Part-time)
 -   Aisling Dutton appointed 3 days p.w. from

recruited
     3rd March, 2020

b)       Partners
          1 X Partner new                             -   Partnership in negotiation with potential 






    GP Partner. 

c)  
Salaried GPs

3 additional part-time Salaried     -    Dr Deborah Skelton (8 sessions p.w.)






    (starts 10th February, 2020)





          -    Dr Izzy Taylor (4 sessions p.w)(starts April 2020)





          -    Dr Manjula Mallakarjuna (6 sessions p.w.)
                                                                     (starts August, 2020)
d)       Social Prescriber Link Worker      -    Faith Walkwell took up post on 3rd February,
          (Primary Care Network post)             2020

e)        Clinical Pharmacist (Primary       -    Post offered and verbally accepted. 
           Care Network post)                           Practice waiting for written confirmation.
f)         Community Psychiatric Nurse    -    Tees, Esk, and Wear Valley NHS 
                                                                    Foundation Trust to base post 4 days p.w.

                                                                    University term-time from 18th February,

                                                                    2020, at University Health Centre        

The practice indicated that given current GP and nurse recruitment difficulties nationally they had been extremely fortunate to replace staff who had left and also to appoint to new posts.
Rob Catty enquired whether the practice had sufficient GPs to meet the needs of its growing practice population.  Tracy confirmed the practice would have sufficient GPs in June, 2020, when two further part-time Salaried GPs, who had already been appointed, had started. 


With regard to waiting times, it was acknowledged that if patients were acutely ill i.e. could not wait for the next routine appointment, they would be seen.  The waiting time for routine appointments varied.  Alan Bilsborough indicated that he had to wait 10 days to see a specific GP for a non-urgent appointment which he considered was fine.  Carole indicated that generally practice patients were very grateful and approving of being able to see a GP when needed.
Amelia commented that some students found it more difficult than others to book appointments to fit in with their student timetables and depending what method was used to book appointments – it was generally very easy on line, more difficult by telephone.  It was agreed to promote on-line booking and Saturday morning clinics.

7.     Dates and times of future meetings 


26th March, 2020                   PPG members only at Claypath Medical Centre
14th May, 2020                      PPG and practice representatives at University Health Centre
16th July, 2020                       PPG members only at Claypath Medical Centre

17th September, 2020            PPG and practice representatives at University Health Centre

19th November, 2020             PPG members only at Claypath Medical Centre

/GPB
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